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NOTES OF A CONNECTED CUMBRIA PARTNERSHIP STRATEGIC BOARD MEETING

Held on Wednesday 27 September 2006 at 14.00 in

The Whelpdale Room, Mansion House, Penrith

PRESENT

Cllr Elizabeth Mallinson (Chair)
Cumbria County Council

Alan Cook
Cumbria County Council

Cllr David Nattrass
Eden District Council

Ruth Atkinson
Eden District Council

Brian Benson
South Lakeland District Council

John Nutley
Carlisle City Council

Cllr Jacquelyne Geddes
Carlisle City Council

Sue Borwick
Copeland Borough Council

Cllr Norman Williams
Copeland Borough Council

Paul Shankland
Allerdale Borough Council

Nick Martin
GIS

Clare Poulter
Cumbria Procurement Initiative

Hilda Johnston
Connected Cumbria Partnership

James Blacklock
Connected Cumbria Partnership

Brenda Warriner 
Connected Cumbria Partnership

Elizabeth Mallinson welcomed the attendees to the meeting.  

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Nick Fardon
Allerdale Borough Council

Mick McKinnell
Barrow Borough Council

Cllr Ken Williams
Barrow Borough Council

Jason Gooding
Carlisle City Council

Anthony Gardner
Carlisle City Council

Terry Chilcott
Copeland Borough Council

Ian Bruce
Eden District Council

Peter Ridgeway
South Lakeland District Council

Cllr Sonjie Marshall
South Lakeland District Council

2. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes were reviewed and it was agreed that they were a true and accurate record of the previous meeting. The actions contained in the minutes were agreed to be either complete or provided as an update under the relevant agenda items.

3.    Matters Arising

There were no matters arising
3. GIS (NICK MARTIN)

Nick Martin opened by introducing himself as a representative from the GIS officers group.  He proceeded to report that there were two reasons why the GIS and LPG paper had been put forward;

· Approximately one year ago The County Council, The six Local Authorities along with the Police and Fire Service, signed the Mapping Services Agreement (MSA) which held contractual obligations to the signatories, one of these obligations being to maintain The Land and Property Gazetteer (LPG) to an extremely high standard.

· The GIS officers feel that the technology has reached such a significant level of maturity that awareness levels need to be raised and the technology, promoted.

The first part of the paper outlines the background of the MSA and the LPG and provides details of how the technology could be used to contribute to e-Gov, CRM and Gershon.

ACTION Sept27/01
GIS group to table a plan for Local Authorities to meet their obligations under the MSA.

The second part of the paper related to collaborative working and stressed how Local Authorities should be encouraged to adopt a different and more open view of skills assistance. The GIS officers felt strongly that a joint strategy should be developed to encourage Local Authorities to assist each other.

It was proposed that the GIS group be allowed to promote GIS at appropriate future CCP events. This in turn would provide Local Authorities the opportunity to move forward collectively benefiting from the technology.

The third part referred to how the GIS group wished to become a sub-group of the CCP Programme Board and have an officer from the board attend the group meetings. Claire Poulter supported this and commented that she thought it had been extremely beneficial for the Cumbrian Procurement Initiative to be part of the CCP and explained that it had given them focus and direction.

It was AGREED that James Blacklock would act as a liaison officer between the CCP and the GIS and would attend the group meetings.

Recommendations 3.1.1 and 3.1.3 were accepted and it was agreed that section 3.1.2 would be forwarded to CLASB for their approval.

ACTION Sept27/02
Alan Cook to include  GIS in the CLASB paper for the meeting on the 6th of October

ACTION Sept27/03
Nick Martin to re-circulate GIS e-mail to Strategic Board regarding the importance of the GIS and LPG. In turn the members can disseminate where necessary.

      Elizabeth Mallinson thanked Nick Martin for his contribution and he left the meeting.

4. TALK AWAY DAY (jAMES bLACKLOCK)

The TALK away day took place on the 26.09.06 and was reported by James Blacklock to have been a success and was well represented by the CCP Programme Board. The day had been extremely informative highlighting various initiatives around the country and giving an external view of the future capabilities of the CCP.

TALK however, is still in relative infancy and are at present refining their IT software, with a possibility of a soft launch in October. 

Cllr Jackie Geddes suggested that it would be useful for members to have the relevant information on this topic for awareness on future developments. 

5. SHARED SERVICE UPDATE (ALAN COOK)
Alan Cook defined the criteria behind today’s discussion on the Shared Services. The criteria being as follows;

· To discuss the relevant papers.

· The board to agree a preferred option on each subject for our CLASB members to take forward to the CLASB meeting on 6.10.06.

· For the Strategic board members to brief and prepare their CLASB members prior to the CLASB meeting on October 6th.

The following provides a brief overview on the discussions that followed;

a. Procurement (Claire Poulter)

Claire Poulter stated that the business case has been constructed in such a way (centred around goods and services) to leave the door open for a more ambitious approach in the future. The P.I.D still requires some work on costing and scope but it is hoped that despite this, at the CLASB meeting on 6.10.06, the Local Authorities will be able to agree to look accept the recommendation. 

Two important points were then raised;

· If what is outlined in the business case can be delivered by 01.04.2007 (with the anticipation of resistance) then this would be a great achievement.

· Preparing for CLASB agreement, a benefit realisation day has been organised for 19 October. Two separate Agendas have been written in preparation for this with a view to nominating the most suitable when the time arrives.

Elizabeth Mallinson asked who would be attending the presentation on the 19.10.06. Claire Poulter explained that Lucy Black was organising the event through ACE and was unsure of the delegate list.

ACTION Sept27/04
Each Local Authority to confirm resources they have available to support costs of the next stage of the procurement development as outlined in the business case.

The costs of the initial implementation have been estimated at around £145k.  A £50k grant has been obtained from NWCE on the understanding that the partners agree to fund the remaining £95k. This led to a discussion on how the costs of the Shared services would be apportioned between the authorities.

Ruth Atkinson brought to the attention the existence of a finance policy which ha already been accepted by CLASB regarding the division of costs of shared working.

ACTION Sept27/05
Alan Cook to request guidance from CLASB  on direction on budget implications

Commitment is now needed from authorities for the first stage of implementation, based on assumptions contained in the business case. However no final commitment is required until December when more detailed information will be available.

ACTION Sept27/06
Claire Poulter to revise the covering paper for CLASB.

b. Recruitment (John Nutley)

John Nutley recommended to the board that, although there was not a business case for full shared service recruitment, the Human Resources Strategic Group carry out further investigation into the areas identified for future collaborative working.  

ACTION Sept27/07
CCPSB recommend to CLASB that a Task and Finish group be formed, to investigate the joint activities identified in the business case under section 5.

c. Building Control (Paul Shankland)

Paul Shankland reported that due to the absence of Heads of Service at meetings, it had been increasingly difficult to obtain information. Due to this, the paper that was presented was merely a report not a business case. Sue Borwick stated that Copeland would not be in a position to support this at the moment as it was not seen to be a robust enough business case. Cllr David Nattrass agreed. Paul Shankland responded by explaining how there had been numerous issues to resolve and timescales had been difficult to adhere to due to heavy workload. A baseline of workload needs to be established to determine a more equal share. Hilda Johnston positively added that there was a business case behind this report but due to a skills shortage it would not be strong enough to take to CLASB. 

Ruth Atkinson drew attention to the fact that some form of dedicated resource is needed to put forward a business case in Building Control.  It was agreed that it was extremely difficult for an individual to compile a business case in addition to the demands of their day job. Brian Benson agreed and commented that commitment is needed from all Local Authorities to make resources available. He further added that budget requirements need to be set immediately in order to avoid the same mistakes being repeated.

Elizabeth Mallinson thanked Paul Shankland for his dedicated work.

It was AGREED to report these issues to CLASB and request adequate support and resources to enable the development of a full business case. 

Property Rationalisation (Alan Cook)

Alan Cook distributed the Property Rationalisation paper and apologised for the delay. It was suggested that as a one off exercise we refer to the actions on page one and re-visit the table.

It was AGREED that this paper would be taken to CLASB with the agreed alterations and the recommendation.

 Alan Cook recommended that a meeting be scheduled with all partners to explore their involvement in this shared service.

ACTION Sept27/08
Alan Cook to make amendments to Paper 5 before submitting to CLASB.

6. INFORMATION HUB UPDATE. (ALAN COOK)

Stage 2 has delivered the technical requirements and is now in UAT. The CCIH Project Board met on the 20 September and discussed a “snagging list” which detailed all outstanding priority issues that need to be addressed to maximise the potential of the Hub. The CCP Programme Board will issue a timescale on the “snagging list” and when complete will be presented to the Strategic Board.

The specification for stage 3 work streams and the supporting project plan has been agreed by the project board, with delivery planned for January 2007.

7. INFORMATION SHARING AGREEMENT (JAMES BLACKLOCK)

The supporting technology to enable the secure data transfer between Local Authorities is now undergoing usability acceptance testing.  Change of address will be conducted as a proof of concept and as such an ISA protocol and the ISA sharing agreement are required to support this process.   

The recommendation is for the members of the CCPSB to agree the dissemination of the ISA protocol and the ISA sharing agreement. The board members are also asked to support these papers through their own Local Authorities and monitor their progress.

ACTION Sept27/09
James Blacklock to contact CCIH Project Board to ensure that the agreed wording for data sharing has been implemented.

ACTION Sept27/10
James Blacklock to add a note to the information sharing protocol outlining its pedigree.

8. 101 SNEN UPDATE (HILDA JOHNSTON/BRIAN BENSON)

Hilda Johnston reported that the decision had been made to deliver 101 in Cumbria through a single call centre with silent hours provided by the police. The call centre will be provided by a third party and expressions of interest have been invited. There have been over 50 expressions of interest and bids are invited in two lots.

· Call Handling only

· Call Handling plus software.

An IT options appraisal has been conducted and Excelsior (software owned by the CCP) has been recommended as the benchmark against which the software elements of the bid will be judged. 

The Cumbria 101 bid must be submitted to the Home Office by the 6.10.06 and a presentation of the bid will take place on the 16.10.06. If successful, contracts will be signed on 31.10.06 with a view to implementation by June 2007.

Brian Benson added that the strength of the bid is that it builds on the strong infrastructure and governance already in place. CCP`S innovation and extensive knowledge of integration are also key strengths. He also commented that each authority should be aware of the effect that 101 will have on their service delivery.

9. GOVERNMENT CONNECT (GC)(JAMES BLACKLOCK)
James Blacklock provided the board with an update on GC. The delayed contracts between DCLG and Cable and Wireless have now been signed allowing GC to proceed with product/programme delivery.

The GC team have completed their review of the Excelsior authentication module but the outcome is not yet known.  Regardless of the outcome the review the CCP will be among the first to connect to GC due to being classed as early adopters.

ACTION Sept27/11
James Blacklock to liaise with the Programme Board for guidance on GC issues.

10. RHEGED II EVENT (HILDA JOHNSTON)
Hilda Johnston provided a brief overview on the Rheged presentation. The day was deemed a success by all who attended. Over 50 delegates heard presentations from David Cowan and his colleagues from Government Connect. James Blacklock also conducted a presentation on the Excelsior authentication module that was very well received. The event itself was structured to highlight how the CCP are developing to meet the demands of the Transformational-government agenda by developing technology enablers and working with Central Government. 

It was reported that David Cowan’s closing remarks praised the CCP for their achievements to date and emphasised that whilst Cumbria is currently viewed as being at the forefront of partnership working and in addressing the Transformational-Government agenda; it was also stressed that ongoing commitment was required if this position was to be maintained and for the partnership to develop/evolve.

Elizabeth Mallinson thanked all who were involved in making the event a success and congratulated the CCP on their efforts.

11. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

The CCP office will continue to produce the newsletter which will keep all informed of recent developments and relevant issues.

12. Date and time of next meeting

The next CCPSB meeting date and venue is yet to be agreed.

(The meeting closed at 17.00)
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